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Mount Isa 
Lead Health Management Committee

The vision of the Mount Isa Lead Health 
Management Committee is to protect the health 
of the children of Mount Isa from lead and 
other heavy metals in the environment.

The Lead Alliance is a vital Mount Isa 
community service that works tirelessly to 
achieve sustainable improvement in the health 
of the Mount Isa community by effectively 
managing how residents live and work, with 
both naturally-occurring and non-natural 
sources of lead and other contaminants, within 
the region.

The Queensland Government, led by 

Queensland Health, had the foresight to form 
the Mount Isa Lead Health Management 
Committee (MLHMC) nearly a decade ago.  
This group’s task is to oversee lead health 
management in Mount Isa and safeguard 
residents through education and ensuring the 
community has access to world-best lead 
health practices.  Being on the ground and 
meeting quarterly, the Committee is well-
positioned to make informed and consultative 
decisions providing the Mount Isa community 
with a rapid response to risks and the early 
adoption of leading lead-safe systems.
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As the Chair of the Mount Isa Lead Health Management Committee (MLHMC), I am pleased to 
report on the activities of the Committee during 2019-20.

As with the rest of Queensland, Mount Isa was also impacted by the COVID-19 pandemic. While 
adhering to the restrictions, the Lead Alliance has continued its very important work in raising 
awareness of lead health risks and protection measures to the residents of Mount Isa. Community 
involvement in the Lead Alliance’s Backyard Improvement Program and LEADSmart Education 
Program is very encouraging. This means that Mount Isa residents are engaged and supportive of 
the Lead Alliance’s activities on living safely with lead.

A great success has been the commencement of Point of Care testing as part of the Gidgee 
Healing Family Health program to suport lead health assessment for young indigenous children.

The North West Hospital and Health Service Point of Care blood lead testing program tested 
more than 286 children under five years during the 2019-2020 financial year. This continues to 
be encouraging as it provides an important service to the community of identifying children at risk 
of elevated lead exposure. Children identified as having a blood lead level above 10 micrograms 
per decilitre (ug/dL) are supported to reduce their exposrue to lead. Early identification of ‘at risk’ 
children is critical to the implementation of health protection measures to minimise ongoing risks 
from lead. The capillary blood lead testing program further supplements other well-established 
blood lead testing programs, including the Mount Isa Base Hospital program, that routinely 
analyses blood samples taken from children aged 1-4 years who are admitted into the Mount Isa 
Hospital.

The Lead Alliance also successfully strengthened relationships with Broken Hill and Port Pirie 
communities, which culminated in an interstate forum where lead health management strategies 
and learnings were shared.

I am pleased to note that Glencore Mount Isa Mines has further enhanced their air monitoring 
network across Mount Isa City, to ensure that monitoring continues to be suitable for all metals 
and sulphur dioxide emissions around Mount Isa. This has included the installation of an 
atmospheric temperature profiler, which is the first instrument of its type in Australia. This instrument 
allows continuous real time measurement of upper air temperature allowing staff to make informed 
decisions around predicting off-site emissions.

As the chair of the MLHMC, I would like to express my gratitude and appreciation for the 
dedication and hard work the Lead Alliance has done, and continues to undertake, to improve 
and protect the health of Mount Isa children.

Dr Jeannette Young
Queensland’s Chief Health Officer & Chair of the Mount Isa Lead Health Management Committee

Message from
The Chair
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A JOINT INITIATIVE 
Queensland Government, Mount 
Isa Mines Glencore, North West 
Hospital and Health Service and 

Mount Isa City Council.

EDUCATES & 
ADVOCATES

to change behaviours 
& limit lead exposure.

PROMOTES 
GOOD HYGIENE 

practices.

WORKS 
COOPERATIVELY 
 to reduce exposure 

to lead.

RAISES 
AWARENESS
in the community 
about lead and 

its potential health 
impacts. What does 

The Lead 
Alliance 

do?

The Lead Alliance is the on-the-ground Mount Isa-based community service provider working to  
improve the health of the local community by effectively managing how residents can safely live 
and work, with both naturally-occurring and non-natural sources of lead and other contaminants, 
within the region.
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The Lead Alliance Committee 

The Lead Alliance Executive Committee provides oversight of local operations.  It provides 
a forum for guidance for the local team and drives action on local issues ensuring our local 
Mount Isa community is represented and has its say. 

OUR PEOPLE - The 
success of the Lead 
Alliance is dependent 
on the commitment of 
a talented, community-
minded team.

Apart from the committees 
and the support of our 
stakeholders, the day-to-
day business is supported 
by the Project Officer, 
Daniella Hinton.

PAUL WOODHOUSE 
Chair of North West Hospital 
and Health Service

Read Letter

DANIELLE SLADE 
Mount Isa City Council, Mayor 
of Mount Isa, Councillor

Read Letter

ROB KATTER MP  
Chairperson, State Member 
for Traeger

Read Letter

MARYANN WIPAKI
Glencore, General Manager 
Health, Safety, Environment and 
Community, North Queensland

Read Letter

Resources, Safety and 
Health Queensland 
KATE DU PREEZ 

Read Letter

The Lead Alliance Funders 

Department of Environment 
and Science 

DEAN ELLWOOD

Read Letter

•	Resources Safety and Health Queensland
•	Department of Environment and Science
•	Glencore, Mount Isa Mines

•	Department of Health
•	Mount Isa City Council
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Av. of 16 calls/month 

194
TOTAL CALLS 

FREE CALL NUMBER

from local educational facilities 
grew from 4 to16 facilities in 12 months

1600% increase in visits

300%INCREASE IN ENGAGEMENT 

LEADSmart Education Program

20%
INCREASE IN PARTICIPATION

BACKYARD IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM

8855VISITORS

WEBSITE
•	 Moving to Mount Isa

•	 Air monitoring
•	 Health risks and prevention

MOST POPULAR WEB PAGES

COVID-19
IMPACTED ENGAGEMENT 

48
TIMES/MONTH

LEADSmart APP USED 61
LEADSmart APP 

DOWNLOADS

THIS YEAR

MAY
2020

WEBSITE TRAFFIC PEAKED IN 

1:44
PRIVATE MESSENGER RESPONSE, TIME ONLY

93%
SOCIAL MEDIA 

ENGAGEMENT UP 

347
NEW LIKES FACEBOOK
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Meet 
Captain LEADSmart 
Lead Alliance’s New Mascot

•	A local puppeteer and Mount Isa based artist created  
	 Captain LEADSmart.
•	The idea was born thanks to valuable consultation with  
	 local educators. 
•	Kids love him and it positively impacts child engagement and learning.

Achievement
Captain LEADSmart will be used to deliver key health and hygiene 
messages across Mount Isa as part of the LEADSmart Education  
Program. He’s now a much-loved member of the Lead Alliance team.
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Broken Hill 
Lead Forum 2020 
•	 There were 30 people at the inaugural National Lead 

Health Forum in Broken Hill on 11 March, 2020. 
•	 LEADSmart leadership from Port Pirie, Broken Hill and 

Mount Isa attended. 
•	 Organisations including Gidgee Healing Aboriginal 

Medical Service, Mount Isa Mines, Department of 
Environment and Science, Queensland Health and 
academics from the University of Sydney were in 
attendance.

•	 The Mount Isa Lead Alliance was invited to present. 
•	 The opportunity highlighted resources and funding are 

critical to the Lead Alliance’s development. 

Achievement
Feedback on Mount Isa’s LEADSmart’s efforts were extremely positive.

Gidgee Healing Aboriginal Medical 
Point of Care (Capillary) Testing  

Gidgee Healing makes a significant and growing contribution towards achieving 
equity in health outcomes for the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples 
across Mount Isa, North West, Lower and Upper Gulf regions.

•	 Formalised a powerful partnership with Gidgee 
Healing Aboriginal Medical Service to offer Point of 
Care (Capillary) blood lead testing. 

•	 Gidgee Healing now provide Point of Care testing 
for 0-5 year olds associated with the Family Health 
program.

•	 COVID-19 delayed the start of testing.
•	 In June, 2020 Child Health facilitated two-day 

interactive Point of Care training with 12 frontline staff 
from Gidgee Healing. 

Achievement
Point of Care testing commenced in July, 2020. 
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Backyard 
Improvement Program  
The Lead Alliance Backyard Improvement Program has 
helped hundreds of Mount Isa residents since it started in 
2013. 

The aim…
•	 Make outdoor spaces safe for children and the 

community.
•	 30 Mount Isa families entered the Backyard 

Improvement Program for 2019. 
•	 Participation up 20%.  
•	 16 Mount Isa families successfully completed the 2019 program.  
•	 The Backyard Improvement Program Awards presentation was held at the Mount Isa Home and 

Garden Centre on 4 November, 2019. 

The Mayor of Mount Isa, Danielle Slade and the Member for Traeger, Rob Katter attended the formal 
presentations along with all the 2019 program sponsors. 

ABC North West Queensland and North West Star Newspaper covered the event and ran positive 
stories.

Local Success Story
Prior to the program, one of the families participating in the Backyard 
Improvement Program reported their children had high blood lead levels. In 
fact, one child had a blood lead level of six.  Keen to reverse the negative 
lead impacts, the parents used the program to learn how to make their Mount 
Isa home safer for their family.

By dramatically reducing the bare soil areas the children’s blood lead levels 
fell by half.  
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Get ready for a new 
LEADSmart look 
A new brand is on its way, making the Lead Alliance more 
contemporary and relatable.

Robust consultation and various options have been 
discussed throughout the year with the final draft (below) 
now submitted for final feedback.

Achievement
The new logo will be finalised and released in 2021.

LEADSmart Education Program  
•	 Aims to ensure all Mount Isa Kindergartens, Child Care Centres and Schools incorporate lead 

awareness and education into their policy, curriculum and practices. 
•	 Educates local teachers, parents and students/children about lead and how to reduce  risks.
•	 LEADSmart Education facilities must meet rigorous requirements and complete specific 

activities, programs and undertake an annual audit.
•	 LEADSmart approved facilities display their certification.
•	 The Lead Alliance works to inspire and foster support from the local education providers.

Achievement
Engagement from Mount Isa educational providers has increased by 1600% with 16 facilities 
providing an up-to-date LEADSmart Policy. 
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Events  
Attending events forms an integral part of the alliance’s engagement and promotion of services 
within our community.  There were less events in 2019/20 due to the challenges of COVID-19.

DR LITTLE & NORTH WEST HEALTH EXPO 
DELIVERED 15 EDUCATION SESSIONS

DR MARK LITTLE EDUCATION SESSIONS 
468 ATTENDED

ISA STREET PARADE
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KINDERGARTEN OPEN DAYS

NAIDOC FAMILY FUN DAY 
80 LOCAL CHILDREN PARTICIPATED



The Lead Alliance Annual Report | 2019 - 2020 14

MOUNT ISA SHOW

UNDER EIGHTS DAY



The Lead Alliance Annual Report | 2019 - 2020 15

The LEADSmart Literacy Program 
Simple ideas are often the best 
To escalate the participation of 0-5 year olds in the Point of Care (Capillary) lead testing, children 
will be offered a picture book.

The Lead Alliance successfully obtained grants from Glencore’s Community Assistance Program 
and the Indigenous Literacy Foundation to purchase sufficient children’s books to sustain the 
LEADSmart Literacy Program for two years.  

The Aim
•	 Test more children more  frequently.
•	 Make testing a more positive experience.
•	 Improve our local community’s  access to books which helps with learning and cognitive 

development of numeracy and literacy.
•	 Build powerful and positive relationships with local families. 

Achievement
1300 childrens’ picture books have been purchased and the launch is imminent.

Something to look 
forward to in 2021
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2020 was a busy year filled with many achievements for the Lead Alliance, for which we 
warmly commend them and for which they should be duly proud.
Some of their accomplishments – such as the Backyard Improvement Program, which 
encourages local families to make improvements to their yards to minimise lead exposure 
in their homes – have real, long-term benefits for residents and have increased people’s 
awareness of how to live safely with lead.


The year also saw the Lead Alliance get a fresh new look with a “superhero” touch when 
they launched their new logo and mascot, both designed by the very talented local artist 
and puppeteer Louis Johnson.


The logo is inspired by the community, the purpose of the Lead Alliance and the local 
environment.


And the new mascot, named Captain LEADSmart, will help to connect the Lead Alliance 
and the excellent work they do in the community with a whole new generation.


Throughout the year, a number of schools, kindergartens and early-learning centres 
were officially recognised as LEADSmart – including St Mary MacKillop Early Learning 
Centre, Townview State School, Happy Valley State School, Sunset State School, St 
Paul’s Lutheran Church Child Care Centre, and the Red Oasis Early Education Centre – 
extending the reach of the Lead Alliance in our community.


Being LEADSmart helps to instil the importance of frequent hand-washing, particularly 
before eating and after playing outside or with pets, and of eating healthy food such as 
fruits and vegetables.


As a member of the Lead Alliance, Council is pleased to see these wonderful projects 
come to fruition and looks forward to its future initiatives and activities in the Mount Isa 
community.


Mayor Danielle Slade


2020 Lead Alliance Report 
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The Department of Environment and Science (DES) is a proud partner of the Mount Isa 
based Lead Alliance and has been an active member of the Mount Isa Lead Health 
Management Committee since 2012.  
 
The Queensland Government is committed to ensuring the community of Mount Isa is 
informed about the risks of lead.  Air quality data from the Queensland Government’s 
monitoring station at The Gap provides near real time air monitoring data for lead and 
other heavy metals, with this information available via the Queensland Government live 
air data webpage.  The data on this website is presented in a colour indicator scale to 
provide health action level advice based on hourly average air concentrations.           
 
DES also plays an important role in ensuring the health of Mount Isa through the strict 
regulation of emissions from the Mount Isa Mines.  Ambient air quality limits for lead 
and other contaminants are set under an environmental authority, and compliance with 
these limits is closely monitored.  In addition to the Queensland Government monitoring 
stations, the Mount Isa Mines is required to operate an extensive network of air quality 
monitoring stations across Mount Isa, with 7 of their 12 stations monitoring levels for lead 
and other heavy metals.  


Dean Ellwood  |  Department of Environment and Science 


2020 Lead Alliance Report 
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https://apps.des.qld.gov.au/air-quality/

https://apps.des.qld.gov.au/air-quality/






The Commissioner for Resources Safety and Health remains a committed member of 
the Mount Isa Lead Alliance and supports its continued action to achieve a sustainable 
improvement in the health of the Mount Isa community. 


The success of the alliance is borne from the strong commitment to collaboration and 
cooperation from state and local government and elected community representatives. 
This strong collaborative spirit has endured, even in the face of the challenges presented 
by COVID–19. 


The Queensland Government, through Resources Safety and Health Queensland, plays 
a significant role in protecting mine workers from the harmful impacts of lead exposure. 
It does this by setting limits for blood lead removal levels in workers and the maximum 
permissible airborne concentrations of lead in the workplace. 


The Commissioner will continue to work collaboratively with industry and other 
government agencies to support the Mount Isa Lead Alliance to continue to assist 
the community in working towards a safe and healthier lifestyle for the Mount Isa 
community.


Kate du Preez  |  Commissioner for Resources Safety and Health 


2020 Lead Alliance Report 
Commissioner for Resources Safety and Health
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Mount Isa Mines has a demonstrated coexistence between industry and community, 
while mining and processing copper and zinc-lead-silver, on the doorstep of our thriving 
city. 


Our workforce and their families work, live and call Mount Isa home. The wellbeing of 
our community and operating responsibly will always be our priority. 


We support the Lead Alliance with educating the community on managing the risks 
associated with living in a naturally mineralised area.  
Mount Isa Mines operates under a Queensland Government Environmental Authority 
that includes stringent and regular reporting of environmental performance.


Our air quality monitoring program is the most intensive of any city in Australia. Real-
time air quality data is captured at 13 stations located across Mount Isa.


From 2019 - 2020 Mount Isa Mines maintained historically low ambient lead in air 
levels. Throughout the year we designed and commissioned an upgraded Air Quality 
Control system for improved assessment of air quality risk and processing capacity.   


We continued to invest in infrastructure in the Copper Smelter and Lead Smelter to 
reduce dust and fume emissions from our operations. 


We designed and implemented a boundary monitoring system for the Copper Smelter 
to provide high resolution air quality performance data to allow for further operational 
improvements.  


We continued our commitment with occupational health and hygiene monitoring 
programs and routine blood lead testing to monitor personal exposure to lead in the 
workplace.  Our Occupational Hygiene Team focuses on identifying lead exposure 
reduction strategies, education, awareness, analysis and reporting.


We have strict clean-in, clean-out procedures with an expectation that no dirty work 
clothes leave site and ensure everyone working in lead-exposed areas are showered 
before going home.  During 2019 – 2020 we refurbished some of these facilities.  We 
have facilities to ensure all vehicles leaving site are washed down to remove dust and 
sediment.


We installed a bat booth at the entrance to the Lead Smelter change house as you leave 
the plant, an effective method for removing dust from worker’s clothing and wet boot 
scrubbers to remove sediment. 


Within the community, we kept our community informed on our air quality management 
at Community Information sessions in December 2019 and August 2020. 


2019-2020 Lead Alliance End of Year report
Mount Isa Mines summary 
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Our engagement tools include our air quality results page on our website, the AQMI 
app and our 24-hour Community Hotline 1800 982 982.


During 2020, we deployed a social media educational campaign on air quality via 
our Glencore Queensland Metals Facebook page, explaining our intensive air quality 
monitoring system and videos to educate the community on our air quality monitoring 
program and network instrumentation.


In 2020 we provided funding for the LeadSmart Literacy Program to provide books 
to children who receive a point of care finger-prick test at Mount Isa Child Health or 
Gidgee Healing Clinic in Mount Isa. The initiative will help to improve access to books 
during a child’s crucial early years, while helping to increase the point of care testing.


We have been offering free and confidential blood lead testing via QML since 1994. 
We encourage all residents, particularly those with young children, to access this service 
regularly.


We look forward to working collaboratively with the Lead Alliance to minimise the 
impact of our operations on our environment and community.


For almost 100 years, Mount Isa Mines has a proven track record as a responsible 
operator, with a strong safety performance, responsible environmental performance, 
and genuine commitment to the people with whom we share our community.


Maryann Wipaki  |  General Manager Health, Safety, Environment and Community, 		
		              Glencore Queensland Metals
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The North West Hospital and Health Service is proud to be a continuing member of and 
an active contributor to the Lead Alliance in Mount Isa along with key partners such as 
Queensland Public Health, Glenmore and Mount Isa City Council. Living safely with 
lead continues to be a manageable issue when supported by factual information with a 
purposely targeted reach. Improved participation, messaging and increased monitoring 
can only assist further with this proactive partnership in the interests of individuals and the 
community. 


Paul Woodhouse  |  NWHHS Board Chair


2020 Lead Alliance Report 
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Like all in our community, and the world, The 
Lead Alliance was not immune to the challenges 
of 2020 with regards to the COVID-19 
pandemic. 


For this, and other reasons we are somewhat 
delayed in the publishing of this Annual Report 
however this is no reflection upon the progress 
The Lead Alliance has made in the past 18 
months in its aim of educating and empowering 
our local community to minimise lead exposure 
and prioritise our health at all times. 


Last year The Lead Alliance Committee agreed 
to rebranding the Lead Alliance with the official 
launch occurring at the end of 2020. This re-
branding will be vital in the coming year as 
The Lead Alliance continues with its community 
engagement work. 


Our great success in recent months has been 
Gidgee Healing agreeing to commence offering 
Point of Care testing with Mount Isa clients 
0-5 years associated with the Family Health 
program.


A Memorandum of Understanding was initially 
executed between the North West Hospital 
and Health Service and Gidgee Healing at the 
beginning of 2020 but due to COVID-19, testing 
did not officially commence until June. 


This is very exciting news as Gidgee Healing 
is so well-connected to our community, and it 
is these types of relationships that are key to 
providing better overall health outcomes for 
Mount Isa families. 


The Lead Alliance’s Backyard Improvement 
Program has continued to be a great success, 
with 30 Mount Isa families entering back in 
2019. This was a 20 per cent increase on entries 
from the previous year. 


It was encouraging to learn of one local family’s 
experience with the program.   
  
This family had obtained blood lead level testing 
for their children at the commencement of the 
program. The reading indicated a blood lead 
level of six for one of their children, which was a 
key motivator to work on covering the bare soil 
areas in their backyard. 


At the conclusion of the program, the family 
notified The Lead Alliance that their child’s blood 
lead level had since halved and attributed the 
improvement of their child’s health to the Lead 
Alliance and entering the program. 


This is exactly what the Backyard Program is all 
about and I am looking forward to seeing the 
next round take place in 2021. 


In some more good news, engagement from 
Mount Isa educational providers with the Lead 
Alliance has increased by 1600 per cent in the 
past 18 months.


We now have 16 facilities providing an up-
to-date LEADSmart Policy. To be recognised 
as a LEADSmart Education Facility, Mount 
Isa Education Services are required to carry 
out all activities and programs outlined in a 
“LEADSmart Policy” which is submitted to 
the Lead Alliance and reviewed by the Lead 
Alliance Project Officer annually. 


Upon receipt of a LEADSmart Policy, education 
facilities are presented with a personalised 
LEADSmart Sign recognising the efforts in 
providing information and education to teachers, 
parents, students and visitors regarding living 
safely with lead.


I look forward to another busy and productive 
year for The Lead Alliance in 2021. 


2020 Lead Alliance Chairperson’s Report 


The Lead Alliance Annual Report | 2019 - 2020


Robbie Katter MP | LEAD Alliance Chairperson
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